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P R O C E E D I N G S 1 

1:30 p.m. 2 

MR. GASLEVIC: Thank you.  Good afternoon.  3 

Welcome, everyone.  Today's meeting is on the proposed 4 

ITAAC hearing procedures. 5 

I am Jim Gaslevic from the Office of New 6 

Reactors.  This is a Category 3 public meeting.  7 

Members of the public are invited to participate in this 8 

meeting by asking questions and offering comments to the 9 

NRC staff. 10 

The format for today's meeting includes a 11 

brief introduction of each topic followed by an open 12 

discussion.  Before commenting, please provide your 13 

name and organization.  Thanks. 14 

For those participating on the phone after 15 

comments from those taken in the conference room, we 16 

will then open the phone lines and take questions and 17 

comments from those on the phone. 18 

We have an interesting agenda for today.  19 

First, we'll be discussing interim operation.  The 20 

second topic will be claims of incompleteness.  And 21 

third will be early publication of the Notice of 22 

Intended Operation. 23 

The attendance sheet, copies of today's 24 

agenda and also meeting feedback forums can be found at 25 
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the table beside the exit to the conference room to the 1 

left-hand side. 2 

For those on the phone, you can provide 3 

feedback by going to the link on the public meeting 4 

schedule and pressing the feedback link associated with 5 

this meeting. 6 

And we also ask that those in the conference 7 

room please silence or put your phone on vibrate or turn 8 

off your cell phones.  Thank you. 9 

And now, I would like to turn over the 10 

discussion to Mr. Michael Spencer. 11 

MR. SPENCER: Thank you, Jim. 12 

As Jim said, we're going to cover three 13 

topics related to the ITAAC hearing procedures that have 14 

arisen because of public comments on the proposed 15 

procedures. 16 

For the first two topics, there will be 17 

three issues for each topic.  And all these issues are 18 

described in the meeting agenda which is available near 19 

the entrance to the conference room and is also attached 20 

to the B for those participating by phone, is attached 21 

to the Public Meeting Notice Memoranda which is 22 

available on the NRC website through the Public Meeting 23 

Notice Calendar. 24 

As Jim said, we'll have a description of the 25 
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issue and then an open discussion.  But in terms of the 1 

open discussion, that will be kind of a two-part 2 

structure. 3 

First, we would hear from members of the 4 

public, their views on the issue, and then there would 5 

be time for the NRC staff to ask questions regarding the 6 

topic. 7 

And I just want to remind persons that we 8 

B in terms of, you know, the comments that have already 9 

been submitted, we know those in great detail.  So, we 10 

do not need like a regurgitation of what's already been 11 

said in the comments. 12 

So, it's more is there anything additional 13 

or in the alternative that would aid us in our 14 

decision-making of these issues. 15 

So, with that said, I'm going to move to the 16 

first issue.  The first topic and first issue.  The 17 

first topic is interim operation. 18 

And as described in the meeting notice, the 19 

NRC and SECY-1333 and also in the proposed procedures, 20 

stated that in order to allow interim operation, the NRC 21 

staff would have to make the 52.103(g) finding that all 22 

acceptance criteria are met, including those that are 23 

contested as part of the hearing. 24 

And the basis for this was Section 185(b) 25 
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of the Atomic Energy Act which states that prior to 1 

operation, the NRC shall find that the acceptance 2 

criteria are met. 3 

In their comments on this issue, the 4 

Nuclear Energy Institute and South Carolina Electric & 5 

Gas asset that for the purposes of allowing interim 6 

operation, the 52.103(g) finding need only be made on 7 

the uncontested ITAAC.  So, that's the first issue for 8 

discussion. 9 

And now, I will throw open to the floor any 10 

comments people may have on this issue. 11 

MR. REPKA: Okay.  Yes, my name is David 12 

Repka.  I'm with the law firm of Winston & Strawn, and 13 

my remarks today are on behalf of the Nuclear Energy 14 

Institute. 15 

So, without regurgitating what's in the 16 

comments, it is our position that the 52.103(g) finding 17 

does not need to be made on all of the ITAAC, only the 18 

uncontested ITAAC. 19 

And the reason for that is the 52.103(c) 20 

interim operation finding is essentially a carve-out 21 

that addresses the contested ITAAC and whether 22 

operation can be authorized to go forward on the interim 23 

basis in that scenario. 24 

So, the specific circumstances addressed 25 
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by 52.103(c) are to be taken B are to apply in that 1 

situation as opposed to the more general statement about 2 

52.103(g) and all ITAAC needing to be met. 3 

One example of why I think that has to be 4 

B there are a couple points why that has to be the case, 5 

but number one is it would leave the staff in the 6 

position of in order for the interim operation decision 7 

to make sense and apply the way Congress clearly 8 

intended it to apply, the staff would have to be in a 9 

position to make a finding notwithstanding that the 10 

issue is contested in the proceeding. 11 

And while the staff may be prepared to do 12 

that, we can foresee circumstances where the staff would 13 

not be prepared to do that just because an issue is still 14 

subject to a proceeding and I think that would be 15 

contrary to the intent of the interim authorization 16 

provision. 17 

The second scenario which I would highlight 18 

would be one where the staff and the licensee disagree 19 

as to whether or not an ITAAC has been met where the staff 20 

takes the position that it has not been, and the licensee 21 

takes the position that it has been. 22 

In that scenario, the interim operation 23 

authority still needs to apply.  But if the staff's 24 

interpretation was correct, they wouldn't authorize 25 
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interim operation, because their position is that the 1 

ITAAC hasn't been met. 2 

So, it's for those reasons that we feel that 3 

the 52.103(g) finding only needs to be made with respect 4 

to the uncontested ITAAC. 5 

MR. SPENCER: Okay.  Any other perspectives 6 

from those in the audience? 7 

(No response.) 8 

MR. SPENCER: Okay.  What about the phone 9 

lines? 10 

MR. GASLEVIC: Yes.  Melissa, could you 11 

open the phone lines for comments? 12 

THE OPERATOR: Thank you.  At this time, we 13 

will begin the question and answer session.  To ask a 14 

question, please press star one on your touch tone 15 

phone.  Please unmute your phone and record your first 16 

and last name clearly when prompted.  To withdraw your 17 

question, please press start two. 18 

Once again if you would like to ask a 19 

question, please press star one and record your first 20 

and last name clearly when prompted. 21 

One moment while we wait on questions in 22 

queue. 23 

(Pause.) 24 

THE OPERATOR: Our first question comes from 25 
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Stephen Burdick.  Your line is now open. 1 

MR. BURDICK: Great.  Good afternoon.  2 

This is Stephen Burdick from Morgan Lewis & Bockius.  3 

And my comments are on behalf of South Carolina Electric 4 

& Gas, or SCE&G, today. 5 

I'll try to be very brief on this issue.  I 6 

think one important point is that SCE&G agrees with NEI 7 

statements shared in its comments and today that interim 8 

operation can be authorized without the NRC making a 9 

52.103(g) finding that all ITAAC have been completed. 10 

And, really, we believe this conclusion is 11 

necessary to give full effect to Section 189 of the 12 

Atomic Energy Act, which states in a straightforward 13 

manner that the Commission is to allow interim operation 14 

that determines that during a period of interim 15 

operation there will be reasonable assurance of 16 

adequate protection of the public health and safety. 17 

And I did want to point out as well that 18 

SCE&G in its comments on Pages 25 to 27 describes a 19 

process and includes a flowchart that does give full 20 

effect to the Atomic Energy Act by allowing interim 21 

operation if the Commission makes a 52.103(c) finding  22 

and then the NRC staff determines that the acceptance 23 

criteria for all uncontested ITAAC has been satisfied. 24 

And then later once the presiding officer 25 
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issues a hearing decision if it's in favor of a licensee, 1 

then the NRC can make the full 52.103(g) finding and 2 

allow unrestricted operation. 3 

But even if this flowchart is not B or the 4 

process set forth in the flowchart and the comments is 5 

not adopted, then the NRC should clarify as NEI's 6 

comments state that the 52.103(g) findings that support 7 

interim operation only apply to uncontested ITAAC.  8 

Thank you. 9 

THE OPERATOR: Once again if you would like 10 

to ask a question, please press star one and record your 11 

first and last name clearly when prompted.  12 

One moment while we wait on questions in 13 

queue. 14 

(Pause.) 15 

THE OPERATOR: There are no questions in 16 

queue at this time. 17 

MR. SPENCER: Okay.  So B oh, you have a 18 

question? 19 

MR. MARTIN: Yeah, but you can go first. 20 

MR. SPENCER: Okay, I'll go first. 21 

MR. SPENCER: With respect to the position 22 

you stated and NEI and SCE&G stated, I remember in the 23 

comments that SCE&G said that B made a distinction 24 

between interim operation and unrestricted operation.  25 
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And then NEI said that 52.103(c) is a carve-out from the 1 

185(b). 2 

Is there B I'm not aware of anything 3 

explicit in the statute that would say that or in the 4 

legislative history either. 5 

So, is there any, you know, beyond just kind 6 

of I guess general policy discussions, is there any 7 

basis for reading that kind of carve-out into the 8 

statute? 9 

MR. REPKA: Dave Repka. 10 

There is nothing specific other than the 11 

fact that interim operation is clearly are authorized 12 

by the statute. 13 

So, and our sense is that there's no 14 

additional basis in the statute or the legislative 15 

history or the Statement of Considerations or anywhere 16 

to B it's just simply to give full effect to the clear 17 

intent of the statute. 18 

Now, with respect to the, you know, NEI's 19 

position that it's a carve-out and there needs to be no 20 

52.103(g) on the contested ITAAC with respect to SCE&G's 21 

alternative reading, we have no objection to that 22 

either. 23 

I think either reading is a fair reading of 24 

the statute and to say with that alternative read, it's 25 
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simply that the 52.103(g) finding is one finding, it's 1 

at the time of unrestricted operation. 2 

Again, I think that's B you can get to that 3 

reading from the words of the statute and the 4 

regulations. 5 

MR. SPENCER: I have a question for SCE&G. 6 

Under this alternative reading, how would 7 

the NRC determine safety in all of the 800 and some odd 8 

other ITAAC that are not part of the hearing? 9 

SCE&G is on the line.  So B 10 

MR. GASLEVIC: Yeah.  Melissa, is it 11 

possible you can open that line for discussion? 12 

THE OPERATOR: Yes, I can.  One moment. 13 

(Pause.) 14 

THE OPERATOR: Currently at this time, all 15 

participants have open lines. 16 

MR. BURDICK: Okay, Michael.  This is 17 

Stephen. 18 

Can you hear me? 19 

MR. SPENCER: Yes. 20 

MR. BURDICK: Okay.  In response B so, this 21 

is Stephen Burdick from Morgan Lewis. 22 

In response to your question, I think the 23 

process for determining the safety and determine the 24 

acceptance criteria are satisfied, would be the same 25 
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process, you know, under either scenario except for the 1 

contested ITAAC. 2 

Presumably there will just be a few 3 

contested ITAAC that are subject to a separate process.  4 

And the basis for that, I agree with NEI's comments 5 

today, is the plain reading of Section 189 and 10 CFR 6 

52.103(c). 7 

And so, as shown on Page 26 of SCE&G's 8 

comments, the staff would still go through the same 9 

process for the uncontested ITAAC and, you know, they 10 

would determine that the acceptance criteria for all of 11 

the uncontested ITAAC are satisfied. 12 

That combined with the Commission's 13 

interim operation finding under 52.103(c) would support 14 

interim operation.  And the basis for that would be 15 

Section 189. 16 

And then once there is a hearing decision 17 

on those contested ITAAC, then that combined with the 18 

earlier determination could result in a full 52.103(g) 19 

finding resulting in unrestricted operation. 20 

And I think SCE&G's interpretation is the 21 

same as NEI's in the basis for this and the only B the 22 

two alternatives only differ in the way that it's 23 

implemented, but the -- the basis for the conclusion. 24 

But to your first question, it's really the 25 
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same determination. 1 

MR. SPENCER: Okay.  One other question I 2 

have.  The commenter so far mentioned the plain reading 3 

of the statute, look at 189. 4 

There's also you could look at 185(b) and 5 

the plain reading of that; prior to operation, the NRC 6 

shall find acceptance criteria are met and does not have 7 

any qualification to that. 8 

So, why wouldn't the NRC interpret both of 9 

those provisions together just saying there's two 10 

separate requirements and you have to meet both of them 11 

in order to get interim operation? 12 

And just to give an example of this, we have 13 

many safety requirements for, let's say, reactor 14 

design, but you have to meet all of them in order to get 15 

the license. 16 

And then there are also some shall issue 17 

provisions in the Atomic Energy Act such as, shall issue 18 

the license if B and I'm paraphrasing here B if you meet 19 

the standards in the Atomic Energy Act. 20 

However, if there is some outstanding other 21 

requirement, other legislative requirement, I'll say, 22 

from the Clean Water Act with respect to getting a 23 

certain permit that says you need to get this permit 24 

before the license is issued, don't we have to B our 25 
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practice is you have to satisfy both requirements to get 1 

the license. 2 

So, I just wanted to see if there's any 3 

perspectives on that kind of alternative view. 4 

MR. REPKA: Dave Repka again for NEI.  I 5 

think the issue there with taking that approach is what 6 

I commented at the beginning is that it creates 7 

scenarios where you would nullify interim operation 8 

based upon the position the staff is going to take. 9 

And if the staff is unwilling or unable to 10 

make that the B defining that the ITAAC has been 11 

completed, then in that scenario where the licensee 12 

believes that the ITAAC has been completed and the 13 

Commission is able to make an interim operation 14 

authorization decision, then in order to give the 15 

interim authorization authority some meaning, you have 16 

to allow for that to occur. 17 

MR. SPENCER: Okay, thank you. 18 

Any other comments on that question? 19 

MR. BURDICK: Yeah, Michael.  This is 20 

Stephen again. 21 

I think, you know, the way I look at it is 22 

Section 185 explains how you can B how you reach that 23 

finding for 52.103(g) just as kind of a starting point. 24 

And then as we commented, then you look at 25 
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Section 189 has been the unique circumstances when you 1 

have to consider interim operation. 2 

And so, Section 189 read in context with 3 

185, you know, presents the basis for the process that 4 

we described in the comments. 5 

MR. SPENCER: Okay.  I've got one other 6 

question that kind of relates kind of to policy issue 7 

that Mr. Repka raised. 8 

There's a somewhat analogous situation for 9 

license amendments where you have a hearing ongoing and 10 

that the NRC staff can issue the license amendment.  And 11 

in those cases, the NRC staff finds that all the 12 

regulatory requirements were met. 13 

If you look at the license that we issue it 14 

says, we find that the B issuing the license is 15 

consistent with the Atomic Energy Act, all the safety 16 

regulations, all the environmental regulations even 17 

though there is a hearing ongoing on the issue. 18 

So, why couldn't the NRC staff do the same 19 

thing at an interim operation scenario if there's a 20 

hearing ongoing, but let's say the NRC staff is 21 

convinced itself that the acceptance criteria is met. 22 

And one might say that if a licensing board 23 

after hearing or the presiding officer after hearing 24 

conclude that the acceptance criteria is met 25 
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notwithstanding the prima facie showing, why couldn't 1 

the NRC staff do the same thing? 2 

So, I'm asking the question for members of 3 

the public.  I think, Mr. Repka, do you want to B do you 4 

have anything, Mr. Repka? 5 

MR. REPKA: Well, if I understand what 6 

you're saying, I think the answer to that is that the 7 

staff could do that if the staff is ready to make a 8 

finding that the ITAAC has been met much like it's ready 9 

to make a finding on the license amendment on the merits. 10 

Our point is that it doesn't have to be done 11 

that way because interim authorization would allow the 12 

staff to authorize interim operation without making 13 

that finding. 14 

So, I understand what you're saying, but I 15 

don't think it's B it's an analogy, but necessary 16 

analogy. 17 

MR. SPENCER: Well, was there any difference 18 

that would cause us to have one result in one case and 19 

the other result in another case in the  interim 20 

operation case? 21 

MR. REPKA: I think that there are different 22 

scenarios in that you're moving forward in the license 23 

amendment case based on the no significant hazards 24 

consideration finding that says that the staff is making 25 
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the finding that the amendment is safe, it's safe to 1 

operate, and notwithstanding if there's a hearing still 2 

pending. 3 

In this scenario, you're doing B you would 4 

be doing exactly the same thing based upon an interim 5 

operation authorization which says it's safe to operate 6 

in this interim period for whatever the reasons might 7 

be, the mode of operation, compensatory measures, I 8 

mean, you're making that same safety finding. 9 

So, again, they're analogous, but I don't 10 

think that the one dictates B the license amendment 11 

scenario dictates how you have to treat the interim 12 

operation scenario. 13 

MR. SPENCER: Okay.  And I guess if there's 14 

any further comment on the line before we head to the 15 

next issue B 16 

MR. MARTIN: This is Jody Martin from NRC 17 

OGC.  You actually B the Section 185(b) plain language 18 

argument was going to be the question I was going to ask 19 

as well. 20 

MR. SPENCER: Okay.  So, Issue Number 2.  21 

In SECY-1333 and also in the ITAAC, proposed ITAAC 22 

hearing procedures, the NRC staff said that the 23 

Commission's adequate protection determination for 24 

interim operation was not to be based on a prima facie 25 
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showing that the interveners B was not to be based on 1 

a merits determination that the interveners' prima 2 

facie showing is incorrect and that the NRC staff based 3 

its position on the relevant legislative history on this 4 

issue. 5 

NEI and SCE&G and Westinghouse assert that 6 

the Commission's adequate protection determination for 7 

interim operation can be based on a pre-hearing 8 

conclusion that the petitioner's prima facie showing is 9 

incorrect. 10 

So, I guess I'll open up the floor now to 11 

any comments on this Issue Number 2. 12 

(Pause.) 13 

MR. SPENCER: Mr. Repka wants to B 14 

MR. REPKA: I'm happy to comment.  I think 15 

our position is fairly well-articulated in the 16 

comments, but I guess I'll just see if there's any 17 

particular questions you have that we could answer. 18 

I think in general, I think we feel like the 19 

staff is taking a very narrow reading of what the basis 20 

for an interim operation decision can be and I think that 21 

it's not necessary to take such a narrow reading. 22 

And one possible basis is to take an 23 

advanced look at the merits based upon B based upon the 24 

evidence that's presented much the way a court would 25 
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look at a stay motion in the likelihood that it merits 1 

where the contention says that this is not going to be 2 

safe, because it's not been completed and all the 3 

evidence would suggest that that will not be B that the 4 

likelihood of success for that argument on the merits 5 

is not high. 6 

So, we think that advanced look at the 7 

merits may be a basis.  Doesn't have to be, you know, 8 

the staff and Commission aren't required to, but that 9 

scenario may present itself and the evidence may suggest 10 

that there is sufficient basis to move forward with 11 

interim operation. 12 

MR. SPENCER: Okay.  I guess any comments on 13 

the line? 14 

MR. GASLEVIC: Melissa, can we open the 15 

lines for comments and questions? 16 

THE OPERATOR: Currently for the remainder 17 

of your conference, all participants have open lines. 18 

MR. LEWIS: My name is Marvin Lewis.  May I 19 

speak, please? 20 

MR. SPENCER: Yes. 21 

MR. LEWIS: All right.  I'm listening very 22 

B I'm very interested in this, because if I may depart 23 

for a minute from the legal reasons into the real world, 24 

it seems to me you're setting up a situation for a repeat 25 
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of Three Mile Island. 1 

Three Mile Island was in a situation 2 

something like you're describing.  They went to a B the 3 

licensee went to court, got an emergency fueling, 4 

emergency order to fuel.  They fueled in the middle of 5 

the night without telling anybody. 6 

And three months later, sure enough that 7 

reactor, which was running opposite to -- in 8 

contradiction to some regulations, had a real problem 9 

back in March of '79. 10 

And it sounds to me as I'm listening to 11 

this, well, we can do this, we can do that, the staff 12 

can decide on its own, we are asking for the Three Mile 13 

situation in March of '79 to repeat.  That's my 14 

impression.  Thank you. 15 

MR. GASLEVIC: Okay, thank you. 16 

Melissa, or the B maybe Millicent might be 17 

the current operator.  I believe the whole conference 18 

call was supposed to be an operator-assisted line. 19 

That's not the case anymore? 20 

THE OPERATOR: Yes, it is. 21 

Would you like for me to put the lines back 22 

on mute? 23 

MR. GASLEVIC: Well, we are taking questions 24 

and answers, but I think that there's a recording, and 25 
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then a queue, and then you play them in order; is that 1 

correct, and not just an open line? 2 

THE OPERATOR: Yes.  Would you like for me 3 

to go ahead and do that? 4 

MR. GASLEVIC: Yes, please. 5 

THE OPERATOR: Okay.  One moment. 6 

(Pause.) 7 

MR. GASLEVIC: And we'll take any of those 8 

remaining comments for Issue Number 2. 9 

(Pause.) 10 

MR. SPENCER: Okay.  I guess we don't have 11 

any more comments on the line. 12 

MR. BURDICK: Michael B 13 

MR. SPENCER: Oh, okay. 14 

MR. BURDICK:  -- can you hear me? 15 

MR. SPENCER: Yes. 16 

MR. BURDICK: Okay.  Hi.  I was trying to 17 

get through the process. 18 

Just really brief I don't want to repeat our 19 

comments.  But because SCE&G was specifically called 20 

out first, just wanted to confirm that we agree with the 21 

comments that we heard from NEI today from Dave Repka 22 

on behalf of NEI. 23 

And just to emphasize really the thrust of 24 

his comment was that the standard as set forth in the 25 
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Atomic Energy Act and 52.103(c) it's the standard of 1 

reasonable assurance of adequate protection of the 2 

public health and safety. 3 

The Commission is well-versed in making 4 

determinations based on that standard.  And so, there's 5 

really no reason or basis to limit what they should 6 

consider when making that determination. 7 

And so, that was really the main point of 8 

this comment.  Thank you. 9 

MR. SPENCER: Okay.  Is there any other 10 

comments on the line?  If not, I've got a question for 11 

Mr. -- 12 

MR. GASLEVIC: Melissa, go ahead. 13 

THE OPERATOR: Once again if you would like 14 

to ask a question, please press star one and record your 15 

first and last name clearly when prompted. 16 

One moment while we wait on questions in 17 

queue. 18 

(Pause.) 19 

THE OPERATOR: There are no questions in 20 

queue at this time. 21 

MR. SPENCER: Okay.  I have a question for 22 

Mr. Burdick who is on the line.  He just spoke. 23 

Steve, I wanted to see whether there was any 24 

difference in position between SCE&G and NEI.  And it 25 
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sounds like from what you just said that NEI and SCE&G 1 

have the same position. 2 

But in looking at SCE&G's comments, it 3 

appear that SCE&G just said that the adequate protection 4 

determination should be a merits determination, but 5 

didn't qualify that.  Didn't mention the stay factors.  6 

Didn't mention preliminary merits determination. 7 

So, I just want to see whether NEI B I just 8 

want to confirm whether NEI and SCE&G have the same views 9 

on this, or whether there's any nuanced variation of it. 10 

MR. BURDICK: So, Michael.  This is Stephen 11 

Burdick. 12 

I think the overarching comment is the 13 

same.  We may have put some different bases in our 14 

comments or justifications for the comments. 15 

SCE&G's comments are really that when 16 

making this determination, the Commission has B can look 17 

at all the available information. 18 

The wording of the statute, you know, says 19 

that they should look at the prima facie showing and any 20 

answers thereto. 21 

There could be other information as was set 22 

forth in the proposed procedures.  There may be 23 

circumstances where the arguments raised in the 24 

contention are related to issues that wouldn't raise a 25 
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safety question until further on, you know, years later 1 

where there could be mitigating factors. 2 

And so, the comment is really that the 3 

Commission should be able to look at all of these to make 4 

a determination and not that there's a specific, you 5 

know, additional standard, but it's really what's set 6 

forth in Section 189 and 52.103(c). 7 

But the Commission should be able to look 8 

at all of the information and it is going to be a factual 9 

determination.  So, some of the things that were raised 10 

in the proposed procedures like mitigation may be 11 

important, but those are only examples of what the 12 

Commission can base its determination on. 13 

There may be lots of other reasons for 14 

making the interim operation finding under 51.203(c). 15 

MR. SPENCER: Okay.  I have a question for 16 

a representative from Westinghouse, if that person is 17 

here.  Jason Zorn in the back. 18 

Jason, I was reading Westinghouse's 19 

comments and as I recall, the Westinghouse comment 20 

stated that B made somewhat of an analogy between 21 

interim operation and no significant hazards to 22 

considerations determinations for license amendments. 23 

Then acknowledged that those no 24 

significant hazards considerations determinations are 25 
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not to be determination on their merits, but then said 1 

that the interim operation provisions arguably goes 2 

further than that. 3 

So, it wasn't clear to me from the comments 4 

how far Westinghouse thought that that went.  And so, 5 

if you could address that issue in terms B and also if 6 

you address the other B I guess the interpretations of 7 

NEI and SCE&G whether Westinghouse has the same idea, 8 

or slightly different. 9 

MR. ZORN: Well, this is Jason Zorn from 10 

Westinghouse.  Thanks, Michael.  I'll address the 11 

second question first, because I think that's simpler. 12 

Yeah, what we're B we agree with NEI and 13 

SCE&G on their interpretation.  I think Stephen 14 

articulated the position pretty well in the sense that 15 

the interim operation determination is going to be based 16 

on a number of different factors likely that's going to 17 

be a very fact-specific inquiry at the time that the 18 

issue comes up. 19 

And I think our point was to not box the 20 

Commission into a particular set of narrow criteria 21 

based on legislative history before those facts are 22 

presented to it in a specific B context of a specific 23 

hearing. 24 

Your first question, I don't have our 25 
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comments in front of me.  So, I'm sort of relying on your 1 

representation of what we said on that point, but I think 2 

our point was with the no significant hazards 3 

consideration determination was to compare the standard 4 

that Congress had inserted for making that 5 

determination in Section 189 to the standard that had 6 

applied for interim operation.  And to address, in 7 

part, what appeared to us to be some level of discomfort 8 

with the NRC or the staff in terms of the language in 9 

Section 189 related to interim operation and adequate 10 

protection. 11 

And to point out to say that the NRC as an 12 

agency has a long history of making operation 13 

determinations notwithstanding the fact that there 14 

might be a hearing going on contesting some of the issues 15 

in it. 16 

And so, our point was to say that the 17 

standards established in Section 189 for interim 18 

operation, it was very B it's very broad.  It's adequate 19 

protection, which extends to the reaches of the Agency's 20 

inherent Atomic Energy Act authority, whereas in that 21 

same statutory provision for no significant hazards 22 

determination it seems to be a much narrower standard 23 

for determining that. 24 

So, even though those two provisions exist 25 
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together in the same statutory provision, you don't B 1 

you can take the lesson out of that which is there should 2 

be some level of comfort with allowing operation even 3 

though there's some contested issues that were made. 4 

MR. SPENCER: Okay.  And, Jason, I've got 5 

another question with respect to something Westinghouse 6 

said in its comments. 7 

Westinghouse said that they believe the 8 

NRC's position narrowly constrained B or constrained 9 

too much the Commission's inherent authority to 10 

determine what's reasonable assurance of adequate 11 

protection. 12 

You gave a long line of case law I'm 13 

familiar with a lot of it about the Commission's wide 14 

discretion of that regard. 15 

However, I guess the question we have is 16 

that, does the NRC staff's interpretation really 17 

constrain the Commission if the Commission's already 18 

determined when it admitted the contention that the 19 

petitioner made a prima facie showing that the 20 

nonconformance with the acceptance criteria would be 21 

contrary to adequate protection? 22 

So, if they've already exercised that 23 

independent determination in order to grant the hearing 24 

of request, would there really be a disconnect saying 25 
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that they shouldn't essentially go back on that in the 1 

interim operation determination? 2 

MR. ZORN: That's a long question, you know.  3 

Let me B 4 

MR. SPENCER: Well, it's a complicated 5 

concept.  So, I'm trying to give you a flavor of, you 6 

know, the issues that we're considering, you know. 7 

Is it really some kind of disconnect?  Are 8 

we really constraining adequate protection B the 9 

Commission's adequate protection determination if the 10 

Commission's already made that determination in the 11 

first place early on? 12 

I mean, you might say that the later 13 

adequate protection determination is just being 14 

consistent with what the Commission said the first time 15 

around. 16 

MR. ZORN: The first time around B 17 

MR. SPENCER: On the hearing request, in 18 

granting the hearing request.  So, I guess B 19 

MR. ZORN: Well, I think B 20 

MR. SPENCER: Is that view missing anything?  21 

Is there something wrong with that? 22 

MR. ZORN: At least my understanding of that 23 

determination, I think, is B I don't want to 24 

mischaracterize what Dave Repka or Stephen Burdick 25 
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said. 1 

But when you're looking at interim 2 

operation, the Commission's supposed to be looking at 3 

a lot of different factors when if it's simply just 4 

looking at whether or not the prima facie case has been 5 

made in terms of granting the hearing request. 6 

So, it has more flexibility in the interim 7 

operation provision in terms of weighing a lot of 8 

different issues that are brought to its attention. 9 

In terms of the constraint on the 10 

Commission, I think our focus was on the statute B the 11 

legislative victory language that the staff had 12 

presented in the preceding SECY paper which is focused 13 

on, you know, there's no question about safe operation 14 

of the plant and only if the issue is raised or related 15 

to long-term operation. 16 

I think that was our point was if you B if 17 

you issue an interpretation of Section 189 interim 18 

operation provision before, you know, several years 19 

before you even have a hearing, a set of facts before 20 

the Commission and you say, well, you can't make an 21 

interim operation determination if there's any question 22 

about safety, well, that doesn't seem consistent with 23 

the Agency's overall statutory authority across the 24 

board. 25 
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And it seems it would be inconsistent to 1 

interpret the one section in 189 in a way that's 2 

inconsistent with the overall statutory scheme that 3 

Congress has established. 4 

MR. SPENCER: Okay.  I have another 5 

question and it's B I'll ask it B I guess you can go 6 

first, Jason, but then I guess other people can chime 7 

in because it's broader than just Westinghouse's 8 

comments. 9 

When looking at the legislative history of 10 

the provision and it seemed like the B some of the 11 

commenters who oppose the NRC staff's determination 12 

said you should B let's look at the language of the 13 

statute, not the legislative history, you know, one 14 

thing that's in our mind that's an analogous situation 15 

and it's not exactly the same, but in terms of no 16 

significant hazards consideration determinations for 17 

license amendments and the law in that is that it's not 18 

supposed to be merits determination. 19 

And looking into the basis for that and even 20 

in the court decision, there's a 9th Circuit Court 21 

decision which reversed an NRC action for making a 22 

merits determination at least in the court's view on no 23 

significant hazards consideration determinations, the 24 

basis for that interpretation of the statute was 25 
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legislative history. 1 

So, I guess, you know, one concern we might 2 

have is we fall in the same situation as in the Diablo 3 

Canyon case if we didn't, I guess, have our process in 4 

line with the relevant legislative history on the issue. 5 

MR. ZORN: Well, I can't really speak to the 6 

case.  I'm not familiar with that decision off the top 7 

of my head. 8 

So, I mean, I B whether or not the 9th 9 

Circuit came up with an interpretation of Section 189 10 

that used legislative history, you know, that's up to 11 

their discretion to use. 12 

And not to turn this into a philosophical 13 

discussion of use of legislative history, but I think 14 

our position was that based on the Agency's long history 15 

of interpreting adequate protection in other contexts 16 

and the Agency's staunch defense of its adequate 17 

protection authority in the courts and in rulemakings 18 

and policy decisions that it seemed to us that it was 19 

B if you go and you look at the rules of statutory 20 

construction, the fundamental concept is if the statute 21 

is clear on its face, you don't need to go to legislative 22 

history. 23 

In this case going back through that 24 

history, the Agency has consistently taken a position 25 
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that it doesn't need any additional help from 1 

legislative history to understand what the notion of 2 

adequate protection means. 3 

So, I think that was our point.  Again, I 4 

can't comment to the 9th Circuit case. 5 

MR. SPENCER: Dave. 6 

MR. REPKA: Dave Repka for NEI. 7 

A couple points.  I agreed with what Jason 8 

Zorn is saying.  And just to clarify again a little bit, 9 

I think, I think what we're saying is that each of these 10 

findings is a specific finding that's based on the words 11 

of the statute.  And the statute speaks for itself and 12 

there's no need to go to the legislative history.  I 13 

think we're in agreement there. 14 

So, to be clear, number one is the prima 15 

facie showing that's required for contention 16 

admissibility.  That's a different standard than 17 

what's required for an interim operation authorization 18 

decision.  The prima facie case on contention 19 

admissibility serves only that purpose. 20 

And when you're making a prima facie 21 

determination, you're only looking at the evidence on 22 

one side of the ledger, you know.  Has the petitioner  23 

made a prima facie showing? 24 

And what we're saying is on the interim 25 
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authorization decision that it's a B the Commission can 1 

look at anything on either side of the ledger if it goes 2 

to the decision of the safety of operation during the 3 

interim period. 4 

So, not in any way constrained by the prima 5 

facie B shown by the prima facie evidence or the prima 6 

B the fact that they've made a determination that there 7 

is as prima facie showing, it does not lock them in on 8 

interim operation. 9 

Then with respect to no significant hazards 10 

consideration, again, I don't think you want to go too 11 

far in straining that analogy, because that again is a 12 

very different, I mean, it serves a similar purpose and 13 

it's not a merits based decision, but it's a specific 14 

standard that's well-defined in the statute. 15 

You bring up the PG&E case from I believe 16 

it was about 1988-'89 on the spent fuel pool and I am 17 

familiar with that case.  And I don't think that the 18 

court was telling the staff and the Agency to do anything 19 

different than they were already doing. 20 

There was a difference of opinion, I think, 21 

regarding how the no significant hazards consideration 22 

test was applied whether unbolted spent fuel racks 23 

created a different kind of accident than bolted spent 24 

fuel racks. 25 
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And I think that all that case would stand 1 

for is the proposition that those kinds of 2 

determinations are made very B they're fact-dependant, 3 

case-specific and that's the same thing we would 4 

advocate with respect to the interim operation decision 5 

that it's going to be case-specific and fact-dependant. 6 

MR. SPENCER: Any comments?  Other comments 7 

here?  How about on the line? 8 

MR. BURDICK: Michael, this is Stephen 9 

Burdick.  Just quickly, I agree with what's been said. 10 

With respect to the legislative history 11 

question, I think here where the statute is pretty 12 

straightforward in Section 189 as to what that standard 13 

is and it's a recognized standard of adequate 14 

protection, it's one the Commission deals with that if 15 

that was meant by Congress to be limited to only the 16 

circumstances of when the issue will not arise or when 17 

mitigation measures, then that would have been in the 18 

statute. 19 

And I think the legislative history here as 20 

we state in our comments, it provides some examples, but 21 

I'd also point to you I think one other reason why I think 22 

the legislative history, you know, every piece of it 23 

can't be taken at face value or to interpret the words 24 

of the statute is that I would point you to Footnote 6 25 
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of SCE&G's comments where we point to another part of 1 

the legislative history. 2 

And this is a senate report and here they 3 

talk about interim operation.  And they say that 4 

interim operation will be granted B I'm kind of 5 

paraphrasing, but it's; one, you know, the Commission 6 

decides that the hearing petitioners are likely to 7 

succeed on the merits of their case, and; two, the 8 

Commission then talks about a reasonable assurance 9 

standard. 10 

So, this statement in the legislative 11 

history here is different than the one that's set forth 12 

in the proposed procedures. 13 

And I think that's just because there is 14 

members of Congress as this Act was being discussed that 15 

described it in different ways. 16 

And so, I think that's another reason why 17 

we think that you can't just take the one statement from 18 

one senator to dictate how to interpret the provision. 19 

But we certainly agree that you look at that 20 

legislative history statement on if the issue will not 21 

arise or mitigation measures.  That may be one thing the 22 

Commission can consider when it's interpreting or 23 

applying the standard that's set forth in Section 189.  24 

Thank you. 25 
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MR. SPENCER: And, Steve, I have one quick 1 

question regarding the point you just raised and the 2 

Senate Committee Report 102-72. 3 

We were aware of that language.  And, in 4 

fact, in terms of that committee, the chairman of that 5 

committee was Senator Johnston.  He was also the 6 

senator who was the floor manager of the bill and sponsor 7 

of the amendment, the later amendment to the interim 8 

operation provision. 9 

But that language was based on a version of 10 

legislative language in the Bill at that time, the 1991 11 

version of it, which explicitly said likelihood of 12 

success on the merits was a consideration, but then that 13 

was taken out. 14 

So, if language was in earlier version of 15 

the Bill and then taken out later, wouldn't that be an 16 

indication that Congress changed its mind on the issue? 17 

MR. BURDICK: I think perhaps, you know, 18 

recognize what you're saying on this is we gave it as 19 

an example of, again, you know, what one senator was 20 

thinking about as far as how to apply this standard and 21 

as an example of why you can't just take, you know, one 22 

statement of a senator and apply that to interpret a 23 

provision. 24 

So, our main point is, is that 52.103(c) 25 
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interim operation standard is what it is.  It's the 1 

standard set forth in the Act and the regulations.  And 2 

it's one that the Commission is familiar with and they 3 

should apply it as they see fit. 4 

And so, you know, the footnotes do explain 5 

that, you know, there are some differences in the 6 

explanation of this. 7 

MR. SPENCER: Okay.  Any other comments 8 

before we move on to the next issue? 9 

(No response.) 10 

MR. SPENCER; Okay.  Issue 3.  NEI, SCE&G 11 

and Southern Nuclear Operating Company urged the 12 

Commission to make the adequate protection 13 

determination as soon as possible so that licensees can 14 

better schedule their preparations for fuel loading. 15 

As I understand the comments, it would 16 

increase regulatory certainty for the licensees.  And 17 

that's why they feel they would be better able to plan 18 

their schedules. 19 

I will now open up this issue to the floor 20 

to see if there are any perspectives on this. 21 

MR. REPKA: Dave Repka for NEI. 22 

Again, I don't think there's B yeah, I think 23 

you've articulated the industry's position and there's 24 

not a lot to add to that. 25 
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I think the important thing from our 1 

perspective is that this whole hearing process on the 2 

ITAAC, we don't think it should be looked at as a sort 3 

of let's do this at the last possible moment, let's get 4 

it done, you know, time equals zero counting down from 5 

the notice. 6 

And, you know, the more advanced notice the 7 

licensee has, the better the opportunity to plan and 8 

work toward fuel loading and the beginning of operation. 9 

And, you know, planning equals safety.  10 

So, I think that's what we're advocating is not waiting 11 

until the eleventh hour, not bringing an attitude that, 12 

oh, I still have time before the clock runs down to zero 13 

days. 14 

I think it would be best to make each of the 15 

required findings as soon as possible on their own 16 

terms.  And that includes the finding on the interim 17 

operation under B by the Commission.  And ideally they 18 

would make that finding about the time that the 19 

contention is admitted, if not at the same time. 20 

And then the 52.103(g) finding on the 21 

uncontested ITAAC, each one being made as soon as 22 

possible so, again, the licensee has time to plan its 23 

operations and move forward. 24 

MR. SPENCER: Any other comments? 25 
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(No response.) 1 

MR. GASLEVIC: Okay.  Millicent, I think 2 

the phones are already unmuted, but if you could take 3 

any comments or questions from those on the phone? 4 

THE OPERATOR: Would you like the lines all 5 

opened? 6 

MR. GASLEVIC: If they can say their name and 7 

organization and then state their question ,you know, 8 

normally that you place them in queue and then play. 9 

THE OPERATOR: Sure.  At this time if you'd 10 

like to ask a question, please dial star one and record 11 

your name when prompted so that I may introduce your 12 

question.  To withdraw your question, please dial start 13 

two. 14 

Once again that is star one to ask a 15 

question, star two to withdraw your question.  One 16 

moment, please, while the first question arrives. 17 

(Pause.) 18 

THE OPERATOR: Our first question is from 19 

Marvin Lewis.  Your line is open. 20 

MR. LEWIS: Thank you, ma'am.  Let's see.  21 

Look, I appreciate the time restraints that you're 22 

under, that the licensee is under and that the architect 23 

is under or engineer, whichever. 24 

However, I, too, speaking as a member of the 25 
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public, have some restraints on me.   Namely, I don't 1 

want to get caught in a nuclear accident. 2 

Your concerns are legitimate.  I'm not 3 

saying they aren't, but I am saying the concern of the 4 

public when it looks at your history is a different 5 

story. 6 

And I really think as much as you talk 7 

ITAAC, you know, this testing and accreditation and all 8 

that, certification, yes, you have a right to make a 9 

buck, you have a right to have some guarantees, but I 10 

think the health and protection of the public far 11 

outweigh your need for scheduling. 12 

That's just an opinion, and a personal 13 

opinion.  Thank you. 14 

MR. GASLEVIC:  Thank you.  Can we go to the 15 

next comment? 16 

MR. SPENCER: Well, if I can respond, the 17 

issue being discussed is really more the timing of a 18 

decision and the Commission would never make a decision 19 

just to issue a decision on the schedule unless it was 20 

able to make the decision that safe operation would in 21 

fact be assured. 22 

MR. GASLEVIC: Okay, thanks. 23 

Can we move to the next comment on the 24 

phones? 25 
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THE OPERATOR: There are no further 1 

questions in queue. 2 

MR. GASLEVIC: Okay.  Well, thank you. 3 

Mike, did you have any final comments? 4 

MR. MARTIN: This is Jody Martin again from 5 

NRC OGC. 6 

For this one I am B I guess the question goes 7 

to the time, the Commission's time, I guess, or lack of 8 

time they're going to have at this point in the process 9 

and whether it's worth them going through with making 10 

this interim operations finding if probably the 11 

contention is they'll never have to make an interim 12 

operations finding for. 13 

There's a good chance a hearing could be 14 

done before a fuel load especially if it's like a legal 15 

contention. 16 

And so, whether it's worth the effort of the 17 

Commission going through early making interim operation 18 

findings when there's a very good chance most the 19 

hearings will be done in time for fuel loading, we'll 20 

never get to the interim operations finding in the first 21 

place. 22 

So, just I guess the pluses and minuses of 23 

going through this early versus the risks of running 24 

into a crunch at the very end of the hearing process. 25 
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MR. REPKA: Dave Repka for NEI. 1 

I appreciate the scenario you're raising.  2 

A lot of different things could happen.  I guess as a 3 

general proposition, I would say, though, that, you 4 

know, making the decision early with respect to, you 5 

know, about the time, the interim operation decision at 6 

the time the contention is admitted or shortly 7 

thereafter, I would still see whatever burden is 8 

attached to that as being well spent against the 9 

possibility that the hearing process could be delayed 10 

for whatever reasons downstream. 11 

So, I think that B I think that's how I would 12 

continue to urge to come out is that you would make the 13 

interim operation authorization decision early and not 14 

just sort of operate on the assumption that, you know, 15 

this looks like it's going to get done in time. 16 

Well, you never really quite know that 17 

until you see it.  So, good contingency planning, I 18 

guess, is what we would advocate. 19 

MR. SPENCER: I have a question.  I think at 20 

least one of the commenters thought that the interim 21 

operation decision ought to be tied in an absolute 22 

manner with the decision on the hearing request. 23 

And one potential downside of that is if the 24 

Commission has a number of decisions to make in order 25 
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to grant the hearing request and it can't make up its 1 

mind or it takes long to make up its mind on the interim 2 

operation decision, that could hold up the decision on 3 

the hearing request. 4 

So, given that, is it a good idea to 5 

decouple, I mean, notwithstanding how early you think 6 

the decision ought to be made, but to decouple the 7 

decision on the hearing request from the decision on 8 

interim operation so that you don't have one decision 9 

delaying another decision? 10 

MR. REPKA: Dave Repka again for NEI. 11 

From our perspective at least, I don't 12 

think we ever drew a hard and fast tie between the two 13 

decisions, contention admissibility and interim 14 

operation. 15 

So, certainly we would urge that each 16 

decision be made on its own as soon as possible, but not 17 

necessarily tied to each other. 18 

So, the scenario that you described when 19 

interim operation might delay the admissibility 20 

decision, we'd say, go forward with the admissibility 21 

decision, follow it up as soon as possible with the 22 

interim operation decision, you know, with recognizing 23 

that there are some discretion, you know, given the 24 

practicalities and the circumstances of each case 25 
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that's going to need to be applied. 1 

MR. SPENCER: Okay.  Any comments on the 2 

telephone line? 3 

MR. BURDICK: Michael, can you hear me? 4 

MR. SPENCER: Yes. 5 

MR. BURDICK: Okay.  This is Stephen 6 

Burdick from Morgan Lewis.  Just quickly, I agree with 7 

what's been said. 8 

I'm not sure if you were referring to 9 

SCE&G's comments or not, but I think, you know, one point 10 

that I would raise is the B we did put in our comments 11 

I think the language in the statute in Section 189 does 12 

say -- and I'll just read one sentence. 13 

It says, if the request is granted, the 14 

Commission shall determine after considering 15 

petitioner's prima facie showing any answers thereto 16 

whether during a period of interim operation B and then 17 

it gives the standard.  And so, I think this statute 18 

does support the decision should be made early in the 19 

process. 20 

I do agree with the comment that's been 21 

said.  Certainly if it was going to hold up a decision 22 

on a hearing request that -- if there needed to be a short 23 

amount of time, but I think they are close in proximity 24 

based on the wording of this statute. 25 
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And I think that's consistent with other 1 

comments that were made by SCE&G and maybe some of the 2 

other commenters as well where we proposed that the 3 

Commission could bifurcate a decision on a hearing 4 

request if that was the, you know, made sense and was 5 

the most expeditious means of ruling on these issues. 6 

So, I think, you know, if that had to happen 7 

for the interim operation and then it was followed up 8 

shortly after the initial ruling on the hearing request, 9 

then certainly that should happen not to delay the 10 

proceedings. 11 

MR. SPENCER: Thank you. 12 

MR. GASLEVIC: Okay.  Any other comments on 13 

the phone? 14 

THE OPERATOR: Nothing in queue at this 15 

time. 16 

MR. GASLEVIC: Okay. 17 

MR. SPENCER:  I think we can take a break. 18 

MR. GASLEVIC: Yeah.  Next on our agenda is 19 

10 minutes for a break.  Please, if we could reconvene 20 

at 2:35.  Thanks. 21 

(Whereupon, at 2:26 p.m. the proceedings 22 

went off the record for a brief recess and went back on 23 

the record at 2:37 p.m.) 24 

MR. GASLEVIC: Okay.  I think we're ready to 25 
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reconvene the meeting.  The next meeting will be claims 1 

of incompleteness. 2 

Millicent, if you could please mute the 3 

phone lines until we're ready for comments and questions 4 

from those on the phone, please. 5 

THE OPERATOR: All lines are muted. 6 

MR. GASLEVIC: Okay. 7 

MR. SPENCER: Okay.  This is Michael 8 

Spencer and I'm going to discuss the second topic and 9 

Issues 4 through 6. 10 

The second topic deals with claims of 11 

incompleteness which are claims that a licensee has not 12 

provided in its ITAAC identification the information 13 

required by 10 CFR 52.99(c) and that, as a consequence, 14 

a petitioner does not have sufficient information to 15 

make the prima facie showing that's required by the 16 

regulations and the statute. 17 

In its comments on the proposed procedures, 18 

Southern Nuclear Company suggested requiring 19 

petitioners to consult with licensees before filing the 20 

claim, because the licensee may voluntarily provide the 21 

requested information and this could obviate the 22 

potential to even have to file the claim or for the 23 

Commission to rule on it, and actually may end up saving 24 

some time. 25 
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Southern Nuclear recommended that 1 

consultation be initiated 21 days after the notice of 2 

intended operation is published. 3 

And then on a related topic, Westinghouse 4 

suggested that the procedures include a process for 5 

access to SUNSI or SGI in the context of claims of 6 

incompleteness. 7 

So, there are three issues here and I'll 8 

just describe each one of them briefly and then I'll open 9 

discussion on the first of these issues. 10 

So, the first claim of incompleteness 11 

issue, which is Issue 4, is, is the consultation 12 

requirement a good proposal? 13 

Issue 5, should consultation also be 14 

required for claims of incompleteness after the 15 

original deadline?  And if so, when should such 16 

consultation be initiated? 17 

And Issue 6, if the petitioner seeks access 18 

to SUNSI or SGI, should any additional procedures apply 19 

to the consultation process?  And then the second 20 

related question is, what is needed to grant a claim of 21 

incompleteness seeking access to SUNSI or SGI? 22 

So, I'm going to open up the floor to 23 

comments on Issue 4, which is, is the consultation 24 

requirement a good proposal? 25 
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MR. LEJEUNE:  I'm Peter LeJeune from Balch 1 

& Bingham speaking on behalf of Southern Nuclear. 2 

Our comments, Southern Nuclear's comments 3 

go into a fair level of detail about this process.  I 4 

won't repeat all that here, except to say that, you know, 5 

we feel that the consultation process is a very good way 6 

to potentially resolve some of these claims of 7 

incompleteness. 8 

Through this consultation process that is, 9 

you know, a familiar process to most as it's already 10 

referenced in other regulations and by the potential 11 

exchange of documentation or verbal communications, the 12 

licensee could resolve petitioner's concerns and 13 

thereby prevent the subsequent filing the claim of 14 

incompleteness. 15 

So, from a practical perspective, we think 16 

it's a very efficient and timely way to potentially 17 

resolve some of those issues. 18 

As far as the second question on late-filed 19 

claims or subsequent claims of incompleteness B 20 

MR. SPENCER:  We're going to take each 21 

issue one at a time.  So B 22 

MR. LEJEUNE:  Sure. 23 

MR. REPKA:  Dave Repka for NEI just briefly 24 

to say that NEI supports Southern's proposal of 25 
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consultation.  We think it's a good idea. 1 

And claims of incompleteness is an area 2 

where there are potential challenges to B the schedule 3 

of the ITAAC hearing process and we do take and want to 4 

urge the NRC to take a practical approach to addressing 5 

this and recognizing the time constraints.  And if this 6 

helps move things forward, we're in favor of it. 7 

MR. SPENCER:  Any other comments on the 8 

floor? 9 

MR. GASLEVIC:  Millicent, if you could 10 

open up the phone lines for questions and comments? 11 

THE OPERATOR:  Please dial star one at this 12 

time if you would like to ask a question or make a 13 

comment.  Please record your name when prompted so that 14 

I may introduce your questions. 15 

One moment, please, for our first question 16 

to arrive. 17 

(Pause.) 18 

MR. BURDICK:  Stephen Burdick. 19 

MR. SPENCER:  Go ahead, Stephen. 20 

MR. BURDICK:  Thank you, Michael. 21 

Just very briefly, SCE&G did not comment on 22 

consultation.  However, after reviewing the issue 23 

based on this meeting, we do believe that it is a good 24 

idea, it is a good proposal and it could prevent 25 
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unnecessary litigation of issues that are easily 1 

resolved amongst the participants. 2 

And I just wanted to point out as well that 3 

SCE&G has a proposal on Pages 20 to 21 of its comments 4 

of a process for early resolution of claims of 5 

incompleteness and we do believe that consultation 6 

would fit into that process that we proposed.  Thank 7 

you. 8 

MR. GASLEVIC:  Next comment, please. 9 

THE OPERATOR:  There is nothing further in 10 

queue at this time. 11 

MR. SPENCER:  No questions from the NRC 12 

staff.  So, I'll move to the next issue. 13 

Should consultation also be required for  14 

claims of incompleteness after the original deadline?  15 

And if so, when should consultation be initiated? 16 

I'll open the floor. 17 

MR. LEJEUNE:  Peter LeJeune from Balch & 18 

Bingham. 19 

Yes, it should for the same reasons that, 20 

you know, we just described.  It could achieve the same 21 

goals. 22 

However, given the time and the schedule 23 

and the proceeding that this would occur, the 24 

consultation would need to occur much more early.  25 
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Maybe as early as a couple days after petitioners become 1 

aware of a potential claim of incompleteness. 2 

MR. REPKA:  Dave Repka, NEI.  Again, we 3 

agree with Southern Company's position. 4 

We'd emphasize that this would apply if 5 

claims of incompleteness are permitted to be filed after 6 

the original deadline at all.  But assuming they are, 7 

the same consultation process should be required. 8 

We too think a consultation requirement of 9 

two business days in advance is B it would be B or, I'm 10 

sorry, they would have to consult within two business 11 

days of the information that arises that gives rise to 12 

the claim of incompleteness and file after that. 13 

And then the consultation process itself 14 

would not toll the time frame in which to file the claim 15 

of incompleteness.  So, the expectation again I think 16 

should be something fairly tight in terms of a schedule 17 

that if there's new information after the deadline 18 

that's going to give rise to this kind of claim, it 19 

should be filed in, say, you know, within 20 days of the 20 

information arising. 21 

MR. SPENCER:  Okay. 22 

MR. GASLEVIC:  Any other comments here in 23 

the conference room? 24 

Millicent, if you could open up the phone 25 
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lines for comments on Issue Number 5? 1 

THE OPERATOR:  Please dial star one and 2 

record your name when prompted at this time if you'd like 3 

to ask a question. 4 

(Pause.) 5 

THE OPERATOR:  Nothing has been received 6 

in queue at this moment. 7 

MR. GASLEVIC:  Okay.  Thank you. 8 

MR. SPENCER:  We don't have any questions.  9 

So, I guess we can move to Issue 6, yes. 10 

Issue 6.  If the petitioner seeks access to 11 

SUNSI or SGI, should any additional procedures apply to 12 

the consultation process?  And also, what is needed to 13 

grant a claim of incompleteness seeking access to SUNSI 14 

or SGI? 15 

I'll open up the floor. 16 

MR. ZORN:  Jason Zorn from Westinghouse. 17 

I think at least in my view, the 18 

consultation process that's been proposed as part of 19 

this would be a place to start in terms of narrowing down 20 

the issues that are going to require SUNSI B access to 21 

SUNSI or SGI in this process. 22 

I think as we state in our letter, I think 23 

the going presumption should be that SUNSI or SGI should 24 

not be necessary to make a prima facie case because of 25 



 54 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433 

 

the extensive work that's been done with respect to 1 

completeness of ITAAC closure notifications and the 2 

presumption that that proprietary information or SGI is 3 

not part of those, should not be part of those notices. 4 

I think, however, that if you use the 5 

consultation process as a part of B as a part of this 6 

effort and assuming that a petitioner properly availed 7 

themselves, the procedures are going to be made 8 

available to them by the NRC for to gain access B I'm 9 

referring to the pre-clearance process for access to SGI 10 

or any other protective orders or nondisclosure 11 

agreements that would be dealt with in advance. 12 

It seems to me that there would be a lot more 13 

flexibility once you get into the consultation process 14 

to actually focus on what information is needed or is 15 

not needed as a part of the prima facie case. 16 

So, I think that's probably the most ideal 17 

way to deal with it, again, recognizing the fact that 18 

the NRC has made available this pre-clearance process 19 

for people well in advance of when these hearings are 20 

going to take place, there ought to be a presumption that 21 

people are taking advantage of those processes as 22 

they're made available. 23 

MR. GASLEVIC:  Any other comments here in 24 

the conference room? 25 
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MR. REPKA:  Dave Repka for NEI. 1 

Again, we do agree with Westinghouse's 2 

position on this issue.  We think that the consultation 3 

process could be helpful in some scenarios particularly 4 

with respect to SUNSI. 5 

Having said that, however, I think there's 6 

a couple additional points that need to be very clear 7 

here. 8 

And number one is, I think a claim of 9 

incompleteness just simply because they're SUNSI or SGI 10 

that the petitioner doesn't have access to, that  11 

should not be sufficient to support a claim of 12 

incompleteness in and of itself. 13 

I would think that in the vast majority of 14 

cases, if not all cases, access to SUNSI and SGI should 15 

not be required in order to articulate a prima facie case 16 

with respect to B if a case is to be made with respect 17 

to a particular ITAAC. 18 

So, again, I think that that's a scenario 19 

that should not present itself very often, if at all, 20 

but consultation might help on SUNSI subject to the 21 

applicant or the licensee making certain information 22 

available may prove to be helpful to obviate the claim. 23 

But I think that that's where a standard 24 

template for a protective order on SUNSI and other 25 
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information I think would be very helpful to have that 1 

in place and ready to go. 2 

With respect to SGI, I don't see that 3 

consultation is going to resolve an issue with respect 4 

to access to SGI. 5 

I think that really the proper place to 6 

raise that issue is through the pre-clearance process.  7 

And any disputes as to whether or not access to SGI is 8 

required, that really goes to the need to know showing 9 

and I think that there's a -- the standard template for 10 

that process has the NRC making that determination on 11 

a timely basis. 12 

So, I think, again, consultation shouldn't 13 

serve as a substitute for the pre-clearance process, and 14 

really can't.  I think that's particularly with respect 15 

to SGI. 16 

I think that's the highlights, but I think 17 

we're in general agreement that the idea could help, but 18 

I think in very limited circumstances. 19 

MR. GASLEVIC:  Okay, thank you.  Any other 20 

comments here in the conference room? 21 

(No response.) 22 

MR. GASLEVIC:  I believe our operator is 23 

Latoya now.  Latoya, could you open up the lines for any 24 

comments or questions? 25 
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THE OPERATOR:  Please dial star one at this 1 

time to question or comment.  One moment, please, for 2 

our first question. 3 

(Pause.) 4 

THE OPERATOR:  Our first question is from 5 

Marvin Lewis.  Your line is open. 6 

MR. LEWIS:  More of a comment, I guess, 7 

than a question.  First of all, I'd like to point out 8 

the revised 10 CFR 2.333 which gives the hearing officer 9 

some very, very strong powers about any kind of material 10 

out whether it be a witness or a brief or whatever from 11 

the entire situation, the entire case, the entire 12 

whatever it is that you're building. 13 

Secondly, I don't know what SGI and SUNSI 14 

are.  And this is very, very problematical especially 15 

when I look in Black's Law Dictionary and I go into ADAMS 16 

and they tell me things like, oh, it's a nice sunny day 17 

at sea.  That doesn't work.  I don't know as far as SGI, 18 

I'm just as bewildered. 19 

And I really, really feel that, again, the 20 

emphasis is not to promote the health and safety of the 21 

public.  The emphasis is to protect an assault on 22 

credibility through any means that is available.  Thank 23 

you. 24 

MR. SPENCER:  And I can address what SUNSI 25 
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and SGI are.  So, SUNSI is an acronym that stands for 1 

Sensitive Unclassified Not Safeguards Information. 2 

And it basically is an umbrella term for all 3 

sorts of sensitive information that is neither 4 

safeguards information or SGI or classified 5 

information. 6 

This information could include proprietary 7 

information, licensee's proprietary information, or it 8 

could include security-related information that falls 9 

below a level of sensitivity of SGI. 10 

SGI stands for Safeguards Information and 11 

it's security information of very high sensitivity and 12 

there are very strict standards for access because of 13 

this high sensitivity. 14 

And the safeguards information concept is 15 

actually set forth in the Atomic Energy Act which 16 

requires the Commission to impose standards such as 17 

fingerprinting, criminal history records checks and 18 

regulatorily we require a need-to-know the information 19 

for access to it. 20 

So, that's briefly a description of what 21 

SUNSI and SGI are.  And so, the reason why we're talking 22 

about this topic is that processes have to be under B 23 

people have to go through certain processes to gain 24 

access to SUNSI or SGI.  And we're wondering how those 25 
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processes would apply in the context of consultation on 1 

claims of incompleteness. 2 

MR. GASLEVIC:  Thanks, Mike.  Next 3 

question. 4 

THE OPERATOR:  Stephen, your line is now 5 

open. 6 

MR. BURDICK:  Thank you.  This is Stephen 7 

Burdick from Morgan Lewis.  Just quickly, I agree with 8 

what was said by NEI and Westinghouse. 9 

I just wanted to point out I think the 10 

question may depend on what the ultimate procedures 11 

state with respect to the timing of claims of 12 

incompleteness. 13 

I know as I mentioned earlier, SCE&G 14 

proposed a process on Pages 20 and 21 of its comments 15 

for a very early resolution of claims of incompleteness. 16 

And I just point that out that under that 17 

schedule if there are B the claim of incompleteness is 18 

based on SUNSI information, for example, then there will 19 

be opportunity for the licensee to voluntarily disclose 20 

that.  And that would not fit within the same time frame 21 

that's in the procedures. 22 

However, I don't see that as necessarily a 23 

problem, because I think this comes up in the context 24 

of other types of proceedings as well where various 25 
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participants or parties have to share SUNSI information 1 

then typically they work together to develop a 2 

protective order. 3 

Here, if there is a model protective order 4 

and work from that, but then they would move from the 5 

presiding officer to implement the protective order. 6 

So, I think that process could address, you 7 

know, what should be very limited circumstances where 8 

you would have this situation.  Thank you. 9 

MR. GASLEVIC:  Any other comments from the 10 

phones? 11 

THE OPERATOR:  Marvin Lewis, your line is 12 

open. 13 

MR. LEWIS:  Yes.  This brings me back to my 14 

point about 10 CFR 2.333.  Namely, again and again I 15 

have seen the hearing officer just close down hearings 16 

on interveners when they try to raise or add material 17 

to the record on whatever grounds the hearing officers 18 

decide.  And by the time you do an appeal, the reactor 19 

is running two years later. 20 

I feel this whole process is totally 21 

inappropriate and unfair.  Thank you. 22 

MR. GASLEVIC:  Any other comments from the 23 

phones? 24 

THE OPERATOR:  No further comments. 25 
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MR. MARTIN:  This is Jody Martin from NRC 1 

OGC.  I'll just make just one response. 2 

We were trying to set up a new process here.  3 

This why we're trying to go out for public comments so 4 

that we look forward to all public comments on the 5 

process and the fairness or unfairness of it. 6 

These are not final yet.  We are trying to 7 

take public comments and that's what we're going through 8 

here is to try to make a fair process. 9 

MR. GASLEVIC:  Thank you. 10 

MR. SPENCER:  Time for questions, or is 11 

there somebody else on the line? 12 

MR. GASLEVIC:  So, if there's no other 13 

comments from the phones, yes, Mike Spencer B any 14 

questions? 15 

MR. SPENCER:  Okay, I have a few questions.   16 

Just practically speaking if a petitioner 17 

-- let's assume that the consultation process is 18 

required. 19 

If a petitioner calls the licensee and says 20 

we think this information is missing and need it in order 21 

to file a contention, would the licensee be fairly B be 22 

able to fairly quickly identify the extent to which that 23 

requested information is based B is SUNSI or SGI, or 24 

might be SUNSI  or SGI?  Is that practical? 25 
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MR. LEJEUNE:  This is Peter LeJeune from 1 

Balch & Bingham speaking on behalf of Southern Nuclear. 2 

I think the answer is yes.  All of B 3 

especially with regard to SGI, of course.  But on SUNSI, 4 

that information is labeled and it's easily 5 

identifiable.  It's a category of information with our 6 

internal procedures that you can easily identify it. 7 

MR. SPENCER:  Okay.  And once identified, 8 

let's say that the identified information was 9 

security-related SUNSI or SGI.  And so, there's a 10 

security sensitivity. 11 

We were thinking kind of internally that 12 

maybe, you know, the NRC staff would be interested in 13 

that, in the granting of access to that. 14 

So, would there be a problem with at that 15 

point if the person is seeking access to 16 

security-related SUNSI or SGI, letting the NRC staff 17 

attorney know and bringing us into the consultation 18 

process? 19 

MR. LEJEUNE:  No, I don't think it will be 20 

a problem at all. 21 

MR. SPENCER:  Okay.  I'm sorry. 22 

MR. REPKA:  Dave Repka. 23 

And I think that it would be consistent with 24 

the procedures outlined in the template for the 25 
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pre-clearance that the NRC staff would be in the 1 

process. 2 

MR. SPENCER:  Now, with respect to SGI, Mr. 3 

Repka had stated that he didn't think it would 4 

necessarily be a feasible process to include SGI within 5 

the consultation process for claims of incompleteness.  6 

At least that's how I understood it.  Let's just see if 7 

it's possible to make that feasible. 8 

Let's say that the petitioner calls B 9 

counsel calls licensee's counsel, identifies certain 10 

requested information, the licensee identifies 11 

portions of that as SGI and then informs the NRC staff 12 

of that. 13 

If the NRC staff were part of the 14 

consultation process, could it be feasible for the NRC 15 

staff; one, to make a need-to-know determination for 16 

access to the SGI?  And then; two, should any process 17 

for a background investigation for access to SGI, the 18 

trustworthiness reliability determination, could that 19 

be initiated at that time if it had no already been 20 

initiated? 21 

Does that sound like a feasible 22 

possibility? 23 

MR. LEJEUNE:  Yes and no.  I think that 24 

it's the right combination of players and the right 25 
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combination of issues, but the timing is off. 1 

I think that that, you know, that goes to 2 

the point I made earlier about the availing of the 3 

pre-clearance process, because if it's SGI, that takes 4 

time for the background B the background checks to be 5 

completed, the fingerprint checks to be completed.  And 6 

so, if all of this is coming up at the eleventh hour, 7 

that's not going to be compatible. 8 

So, it's only compatible if the petitioner 9 

has already availed themselves at least at the 10 

appropriate time of the pre-clearance process so that 11 

when the staff gets in B there's this consultation and 12 

the staff gets brought in, it's strictly with respect 13 

to making a need-to-know determination, not the access, 14 

because presumably that will already have been done, or 15 

it should have been.  Otherwise, there's going to be a 16 

substantial delay. 17 

MR. SPENCER:  Okay.  Any other 18 

perspectives on that?  Online? 19 

THE OPERATOR:  No questions from the phone 20 

line. 21 

MR. SPENCER:  If the consultation is not 22 

successful, my understanding Southern Nuclear said and 23 

I believe NEI has endorsed this approach, that that does 24 

not toll the petitioner's obligation to file the claim 25 
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of incompleteness.  They'd have to file it when it's 1 

due. 2 

Let's say that they are nonetheless seeking 3 

access to SUNSI or SGI.  Should petitioners in that case 4 

be required to meet the standards for access for SUNSI 5 

for SGI that is set out in the SUNSI/SGI access order, 6 

and I'll just briefly summarize it. 7 

The SUNSI/SGI access order says that with 8 

respect to need for SUNSI, the request must explain why 9 

publicly available versions of the information would 10 

not be sufficient to provide the basis and specificity 11 

for contention. 12 

And then for need-to-know that consistent 13 

with 10 CFR 73.2, the petitioner would have to explain 14 

specifically why the requester believes the information 15 

is necessary to enable the requester to proffer and/or 16 

adjudicate a contention and the technical confidence of 17 

the requester to effectively utilize request SGI to 18 

provide the basis and specificity for contention. 19 

So, if someone did file a claim of 20 

incompleteness seeking access to SUNSI or SGI, should 21 

these standards be required for access? 22 

MR. REPKA: Dave Repka for NEI. 23 

I think the answer is yes.  I think the 24 

consultation process doesn't change the standards for 25 
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access for both getting clearance and for demonstrating 1 

need to know. 2 

And I think those questions that you read, 3 

they're largely the kind of questions that would 4 

surround a need-to-know determination particularly for 5 

SGI. 6 

I mean, is seeing that information really 7 

necessary to establish whether or not the ITAAC has been 8 

met?  And I think that's the need determination. 9 

So, consultation doesn't change any of 10 

that, it just B the standard is still the standard. 11 

MR. SPENCER: Okay.  Any other 12 

perspectives? 13 

MR. GASLEVIC: Any other comments from 14 

people on the phone? 15 

THE OPERATOR: Marvin Lewis, your line is 16 

open. 17 

MR. LEWIS: Thank you.  All right.  I'm 18 

sorry to have to go again, but, again, I point out that 19 

this is totally unfair to the interveners. 20 

They - how are they going to get up the money 21 

to give the FBI or whoever does the background check? 22 

The last time I had a background check for 23 

my clearance was 4500 bucks, which you can see from that 24 

statement how old I am.  Oh, boy.  A long time ago, but 25 
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anyway this is it. 1 

And furthermore, a lot of these interveners 2 

do not handle a contract.  They don't have people who 3 

have clearances readily available to them.  Often a 4 

clearance takes them months and months. 5 

What you're doing is setting up a process 6 

where you can object to just about any intervener 7 

personnel whether it be lawyer, engineer or member of 8 

the public, and being allowed to see the materials that 9 

they need to see. 10 

And of course you're not going to say this 11 

is unfair, because it helps the licensee turn the damn 12 

plant on and start another Three Mile Island.  Thank 13 

you. 14 

MR. SPENCER: Mr. Lewis, this is Michael 15 

Spencer. 16 

In terms of the cost for the SGI background 17 

check, I believe currently it's between two and $300.  18 

So, it's not $4500 or even more than that. 19 

In terms of the time to complete an SGI 20 

background check, that time has been reduced in recent 21 

years and I believe it can take on average two months 22 

or a little less once the forms and fees are submitted.  23 

So, it doesn't take quite as long as it used to. 24 

And then with respect to, you know, the 25 
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fairness of the process and, you know, ensuring people 1 

have the time to initiate the background check 2 

investigation, you know, in our proposed procedures we 3 

announced early on, I mean, announced a pre-clearance 4 

process where persons could try to initiate that 5 

background check process early so there wouldn't be any 6 

such delays and that their participation of the process 7 

would not be adversely affected. 8 

So, we have considered these issues and 9 

we've tried to address them.  However, it is true that 10 

in order to gain access to SGI, there are certain 11 

requirements that are necessary for that and there are 12 

very good reasons for those requirements. 13 

MR. LEWIS: Of course there's good reasons 14 

and it's good reasons to keep the interveners out.  And 15 

you can see the result at Three Mile Island.  Thank you. 16 

MR. GASLEVIC: Okay.  Latoya, are there any 17 

other comments from the phones? 18 

THE OPERATOR: There are no further 19 

questions from the phone. 20 

MR. GASLEVIC: Okay. 21 

MR. SPENCER: Issue 7. 22 

MR. GASLEVIC: Issue 7, early publication of 23 

the Notice of intended operation. 24 

MR. SPENCER: In the proposed procedures, 25 
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the NRC asked for comment on the question of whether the 1 

NRC should publish the Notice of Intended Operation 2 

earlier than 210 days before scheduled fuel load. 3 

And in order for this to become B be 4 

practical, it would require the licensees to 5 

voluntarily submit the uncompleted ITAAC notifications 6 

earlier than required so that petitioners would have 7 

notifications on every single ITAAC explaining the 8 

procedures and the methods to be used to perform that 9 

ITAAC. 10 

In considering this proposal, we have 11 

received several comments that B from NEI and also from 12 

the two licensees that are currently constructing 13 

reactors under 10 CFR Part 52 that this would be feasible 14 

and that the notice could be published up to several 15 

months earlier. 16 

In looking at the pros and cons of this, we 17 

are looking particularly at any way to ameliorate  the 18 

possible increase burdens on petitioners from this 19 

process. 20 

The uncompleted ITAAC notifications do 21 

provide sufficient information and are designed to 22 

provide sufficient information to allow petitioner to 23 

file a hearing request. 24 

However, if the Notice of Intended 25 
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Operation is published earlier, then there will be a 1 

greater number of uncompleted ITAAC and there will be 2 

somewhat greater burdens on petitioners for later on 3 

having to examine the later B a greater number of later 4 

ITAAC Closure Notifications to see if there are any 5 

differences or significant differences between the 6 

first notification and the second. 7 

So, in Issue 7 we thought B we thought of 8 

three possibilities.  And we're not saying these are 9 

the only possibilities, they're good ideas necessarily, 10 

but the ideas that we thought about were one is that the 11 

later ITAAC Closure Notification could include a 12 

specific citation to the corresponding uncompleted 13 

ITAAC notification, or could physically include the 14 

corresponding uncompleted ITAAC notification as an 15 

attachment, or it could include a red line strikeout 16 

version as an attachment showing changes between the 17 

earlier uncompleted ITAAC notification and the later 18 

completed ITAAC notification. 19 

So, these are some possibilities and we're 20 

examining, you know, we're open to other ideas and the 21 

concern is that we, you know, there are some pros from 22 

early publication that provides some schedule benefits, 23 

but there may be some costs and can these be mitigated 24 

to some extent. 25 
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I'll open up the floor. 1 

MR. BELL: Thank you, Mike.  It's Russell 2 

Bell with NEI. 3 

Issue 7 is a little different than the other 4 

issues today since it's not so much about the ITAAC 5 

hearing procedures as are the interim operation and 6 

claims of completeness issues. 7 

It's also one that we only became aware of 8 

in terms of today's discussion.  I believe it was last 9 

week.  And so, you'll have to take these, our comments 10 

today as preliminary. 11 

But as a general matter, we agree that ITAAC 12 

closure and the hearing process should not result in 13 

undue burden on any party whether it's the NRC, a 14 

licensee or the public. 15 

And we're prepared to discuss options for 16 

minimizing burdens that are inherent in the ITAAC 17 

process. 18 

As to the specific issue raised by the 19 

staff, it's not clear that additional information from 20 

the licensee would meaningfully reduce burden. 21 

Already the uncompleted ITAAC 22 

notifications will be publicly available and organized 23 

by specific ITAAC number.  The same ITAAC number that 24 

will be associated with the later ITAAC Closure 25 
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Notifications, the ICNs. 1 

It will be relatively straightforward for 2 

members of the public to cross-reference the ICN with 3 

uncompleted ITAAC notifications if they so choose. 4 

That said, we're not adverse to considering 5 

additional ways to enhance clarity such as Option 1 6 

identified by the staff on informational citation to the 7 

UIN. 8 

However, as I mentioned, we haven't come 9 

fully to terms with this ourselves in the industry.  10 

We're still considering this option as well as other 11 

options.  As you mentioned, there are probably other 12 

options. 13 

And possibly the appropriateness, the 14 

greater appropriateness, perhaps, of raising this issue 15 

in the context of NEI-08-01, the ITAAC closure guidance, 16 

and the NRC's consideration at this time, 17 

coincidentally, of NEI-08-01 Revision 5 for regulatory 18 

endorsement. 19 

We don't believe that the ITAAC hearing 20 

procedures should create a wholly new filing 21 

requirement such as a red line strikeout document. 22 

And we have concerns about using the 23 

procedures to modify the ITAAC closure guidance that's 24 

been the result of several years' work. 25 
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I'll stop there.  I would say that, you 1 

know, based on any further understanding that the staff 2 

can provide of its concern and the issue it's trying to 3 

solve and certainly based on some further consideration 4 

that we need to do ourselves, we'll plan to provide our 5 

view on this in a written follow-up to this meeting.  6 

That's it, Mike. 7 

MR. GASLEVIC: Any other comments from 8 

people in the conference room? 9 

MR. LEJEUNE: It's Peter LeJeune from Balch 10 

& Bingham on behalf of Southern Nuclear. 11 

We support wholly the comments just made by 12 

NEI.  Just practically B a couple practical points to 13 

talk about. 14 

The ITAAC number does not change, all 15 

right.  So, the ITAAC number in the uncompleted ITAAC 16 

package will be the same ITAAC number to the 17 

corresponding ICN. 18 

And so, the, you know, if you want to know 19 

what changed, if anything at all, you take the ITAAC 20 

number, you search the uncompleted ITAAC package and you 21 

can find that reference. 22 

So, we are open to ways to mitigate any 23 

potential burden, but to change the ITAAC guidance that 24 

was developed, ITAAC closure guidance that was 25 
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developed through NEI-08-01 over months and months, a 1 

number of public meetings, input from all the 2 

stakeholders to add some additional filing requirements 3 

just is unnecessary. 4 

MR. GASLEVIC: Any other comments from here 5 

in the conference room? 6 

(No response.) 7 

MR. GASLEVIC: Latoya, can you open up the 8 

phone lines for questions and comments on Issue Number 9 

7? 10 

THE OPERATOR: Again, to ask a question from 11 

the phone lines, please press star one. 12 

I'm currently showing no questions in 13 

queue. 14 

MR. SPENCER: Russ, you mentioned a written 15 

follow-up. 16 

When do you think we might receive that? 17 

MR. BELL: I'm going to look at my colleague 18 

here because I suspect B I'm told the answer is shortly 19 

and it might include other reinforcements to today's 20 

discussion as well. 21 

So, Mike's going to ask, what does 22 

"shortly" mean?  Two weeks. 23 

MR. SPENCER: Okay. 24 

MR. MARTIN: On this topic I guess, Pete, you 25 
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mentioned that you were wondering of NRC's views on 1 

this. 2 

I mean, some of our thought on this process 3 

was I think we were maybe surprised by how many ITAAC 4 

were going to be done at the very end of the process.  5 

It was a higher percentage than we originally thought. 6 

And so, part of our concern is that if 7 

you're going to ask somebody to go back and do a 8 

one-to-one comparison, look at the uncompleted ITAAC 9 

notification and then come back and look at the 10 

completed ITAAC notification, there's going to be, 11 

what, 600 of those still to do with that thing. 12 

And so, where should that B maybe 600 would 13 

be too high, but it's not far off.  Where should that 14 

burden lie and is there a way we can ameliorate that 15 

burden and having an intervener have to go back and do 16 

a one-for-one comparison for those hundreds that are 17 

still there when the Notice of Intended Operation comes 18 

out. 19 

So, those are sort of the things that we're 20 

thinking through how we can try to make it a more fair 21 

process. 22 

MR. BELL: Well, I'll just B again, not to 23 

take anything away from our openness to consider 24 

additional steps, but in this process, there's some 25 
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inherent burden in the process for anyway who wants to 1 

play certainly for the licensee who has bit off a lot, 2 

certainly for the NRC who has prepared to receive all 3 

these. 4 

I think we have tried to structure the ITAAC 5 

closure guidance as B to be as effective and efficient 6 

as possible and in terms of providing that information 7 

to the public, but there's no getting away from the 8 

inherent burden in the process. 9 

MR. LEJEUNE: It's Peter Lejeune. 10 

I understand your position, but to me that 11 

is B that was true B or is true regardless of whether 12 

you submit the uncompleted ITAAC package early. 13 

That issue would be present based on the 14 

ITAAC closure schedule and not necessarily because of 15 

the early submission of the uncompleted ITAAC package. 16 

MR. MARTIN: I guess our concern is the 17 

change.  So, basically if you're completed ITAAC looks 18 

different than what your uncompleted ITAAC 19 

notification, that's where the extra burden is where if 20 

you have just a single completed ITAAC notification, 21 

you're looking at it once where if you had done all these 22 

uncompleted ones and then you're having to look at each 23 

completed one as they come in, you're touching each 24 

ITAAC twice instead of once. 25 
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Is that an extra burden that we should be 1 

looking to ameliorate? 2 

MR. LEJEUNE: I mean, I may have 3 

misunderstood your position, but I understood you to say 4 

that you guys had become concerned once you learned the 5 

number of ITAAC that would be closed toward the end of 6 

the process. 7 

And that number hasn't changed and it's not 8 

changed by virtue of submitting the uncompleted ITAAC 9 

package earlier, which is the context in which this 10 

issue was raised. 11 

MR. MARTIN: Right.  I guess we're thinking 12 

here, and, Mike, you can correct me if I'm wrong, we're 13 

thinking about the burden on someone trying to see if 14 

B basically trying to decide whether to file contention 15 

or not. 16 

MR. LEJEUNE: Uh-huh. 17 

MR. MARTIN: So, if you were looking at it 18 

from B if you move the Notice of Intended Operation 19 

later, you're going to have more actual completed ITAAC 20 

notification. 21 

You're going to look at each ITAAC just that 22 

once, because you're going to have we've done the ITAAC, 23 

here's notification. 24 

The further away from fuel though you push 25 



 78 

 NEAL R. GROSS 
 COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS 
 1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W. 
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433 

 

the Notice of Intended Operation, you're going to have 1 

two things to look at. 2 

First, you're going to have the uncompleted 3 

ITAAC notification, and then eventually the actual 4 

completed ITAAC notification will come in and you'll 5 

have to look at both of them and see if there's a delta 6 

between what you thought was going to happen and what 7 

actually happened. 8 

MR. SPENCER: And to add on, this is Michael 9 

Spencer, I think more of the concern is more cumulative 10 

burden. 11 

MR. MARTIN: Yeah. 12 

MR. SPENCER: It's not just, you know, one 13 

of the B comparing one notification with another 14 

notification, that's not much burden.  If you multiply 15 

that by several hundred, that's more of a burden. 16 

And if parties are expected at the same time 17 

to be filing testimony and statement of position and 18 

everything else on an expedited process, you're adding 19 

a lot of things that you're expecting the petitioners 20 

to do at the same point.  So, that is the concern. 21 

And then in terms of the nature of the 22 

burden ameliorating the burden, the way these ideas 23 

were, the three ideas that were in the meeting agenda, 24 

they were looking at two possible burdens that could be 25 
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mitigated. 1 

Now, obviously if somebody sees some 2 

significance difference and they believe it's worthy of 3 

filing a contention, then they have to file a contention 4 

and there's no way to get rid of that burden.  That's 5 

just inherent in the filing of the contention. 6 

But the B it's more the question of you've 7 

got, let's say, several hundred uncompleted ITAAC 8 

notifications, you know, for instance.  And you've got 9 

several hundred ITAAC closure notifications coming in 10 

later.  So, you're going to have to B so, first of all 11 

petitioner would have to identify which ones to match 12 

with which, and there's some burden in doing that.  And 13 

then there's the burden of actually making the 14 

comparison between the notifications to see whether 15 

there's any difference and how significant that is. 16 

So, those were the burdens that we thought 17 

could possibly be mitigated and there may be other ways 18 

of mitigating the burdens. 19 

There may be B you may believe that there 20 

are already existing processes by which those burdens 21 

aren't as significant or that the delta between, you 22 

know, these ideas and what's already the case isn't that 23 

significant. 24 

So, I wanted to at least B we wanted to at 25 
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least have you aware of the things that we were thinking 1 

about as possibilities so that you could address that 2 

potentially in your written follow-up. 3 

MR. MARTIN: Just one other thing.  We're 4 

probably talking too much, but we expect a vast majority 5 

of the uncompleted ITAAC notifications to look at lot 6 

like what the actual closure notifications are since you 7 

just had a verb tense change. 8 

And so, one of our ideas B one idea to 9 

consider is, you know, just notify us which ones you had 10 

to do more than that.  Which ones are more than just the 11 

change?  Which ones did you have to add extra 12 

information or change what test was done or something 13 

like that? 14 

Hopefully it should be a small percentage  15 

of them, but it's possible B it may be easier for you 16 

all to do that as opposed to someone else having to go 17 

one by one to see if there's any of them that had more 18 

than just a verb tense change. 19 

MR. BELL: I guess just one last thought 20 

along the lines that Jody just mentioned.  This is 21 

Russell Bell. 22 

It's expected that there would be little or 23 

no differences between the actual ITAAC closure notice 24 

and what was described in the UIN. 25 
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And I think that's important to keep in mind 1 

as we define a process to deal with an issue that we think 2 

could be extremely small or nil, but I appreciate your 3 

comment. 4 

MR. GASLEVIC: Okay.  Any other comments 5 

here in the conference room? 6 

(No response.) 7 

MR. GASLEVIC:  For those on the phone, any 8 

additional comments, questions? 9 

THE OPERATOR: Brian Bedford, your line is 10 

open. 11 

MR. BEDFORD: Yes, good afternoon.  This is 12 

Brian Bedford from Westinghouse. 13 

I just wanted to point out on the not of an 14 

administrative burden for Item Number 1 or Option Number 15 

1, that's relatively straightforward and simple. 16 

Option Number 2 is really creating a 17 

redundancy in documentation really adding burden across 18 

the board by having multiple instances of that 19 

uncompleted ITAAC notification. 20 

And Number 3 is effectively adding 21 

administrative burden to the licensees that's known 22 

while really not necessarily relieving any 23 

administrative burden from the NRC staff or petitioner, 24 

because effectively I would not expect the staff or a 25 
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petitioner to take the licensee's words in a red line 1 

strikeout version at face value. 2 

I would expect them regardless to be 3 

comparing the final ITAAC closure notification to the 4 

uncompleted ITAAC notification to make that judgment. 5 

So, simply having the red line strikeout is 6 

placing a known burden on a licensee for none or 7 

potentially added value. 8 

And just second, I want to note that I'm a 9 

little bit surprised at the surprise in the number of 10 

ITAAC in the B proposed to be in the UIN.  Effectively, 11 

ITAAC are proof that you built the plant in accordance 12 

with the license. 13 

You really can't do that until the plant is 14 

built.  So, my understanding for as long as I've been 15 

involved in the process is that there's always been an 16 

expectation of a significant number of ITAAC within the 17 

UIN.  Thank you. 18 

MR. GASLEVIC: Thanks, Brian.  19 

Any other comments from those on the phone? 20 

THE OPERATOR: No further comments. 21 

MR. GASLEVIC: Mike, any further comments 22 

from OGC, questions? 23 

(No response.) 24 

MR. GASLEVIC: Okay.  I'll open up the floor 25 
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both on the floors and here in the conference room for 1 

any additional comments on the issues presented today. 2 

(No response.) 3 

MR. GASLEVIC: Okay.  Since we are very much 4 

ahead of time, the meeting is adjourned. 5 

(Whereupon, at 3:25 o'clock p.m. the 6 

meeting was adjourned.) 7 
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